

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 13 DECEMBER 2004 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor G Hartin
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney, W Graham, H A Harding, T Laverty, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive



Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services




Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mr K McGarry, Technical Services Manager




Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer





Mr William Duddy, Water Service




Mr Sean Hartin, Water Service

04/32:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

As all members were present, there were no apologies received.
Chairman’s Business

Minutes Silence
Councillor Hartin referred to the sad death of Mr Bertie McKay, who, he pointed out, had been a previous Chairman of the Council and that he had been very well respected in the area. He therefore requested that Council observe a one minute silence.

This was agreed.

Councillor McConaghy informed members that Mr McKay had been a long standing friend of his and that his death would cause a great loss to his family and the community and pointed out that when he left, it had been a great loss to the Council.  He stated that he wished to pass on his sympathy to Mr McKay’s wife and daughters.

Councillor Harding stated that she wished to be associated with these remarks and pointed out that he had been a very happy, kind man and that he would be sadly missed.

Councillors McIlroy, McAllister, Molloy, S Blaney and Digney stated that they wished to be associated with these remarks.

It was agreed that a letter would be sent to Mr McKay’s wife and family expressing members’ sympathy.
Christmas Reception

Councillor Hartin reminded members that a Christmas Reception would be held in Sheskburn House on 17 December 2004 from 2.00pm to 6.00pm and that all members and their partners were welcome.

Allstar Hurling

Councillor S Blaney stated that he would like to congratulate the five young people Cathal McAuley of Cross and Passion, Carey Faughs Club;   Ryan Donnelly of Cross and Passion College, MacQuillan’s Ballycastle;  Conor McAlister of St MacNissi’s, Glenariffe Oisin’s;  and Paddy McGill of St MacNissi’s, Cushendall Ruairi Og for being awarded the Bank of Ireland Hurling Allstar.  
After discussion,


Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney and resolved,

“That letters should be sent to the colleges and clubs of Cathal McAuley of Cross and Passion, Carey Faughs Club;   Ryan Donnelly of Cross and Passion College, MacQuillan’s Ballycastle;  Conor McAlister of St MacNissi’s, Glenariffe Oisin’s;  and Paddy McGill of St MacNissi’s, Cushendall Ruairi Og to recognise the achievement of being awarded the Bank of Ireland Hurling Allstar”.

After further discussion, it was also agreed that Council would hold a reception in honour of the five young people.

04/32:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8 NOVEMBER 2004 
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8 November 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McAllister and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 8 November 2004 
04/32:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 8 NOVEMBER 2004  
Collection of Mixed Dry Recyclables
Councillor Laverty referred to page eight of the minutes and in particular to the Collection of Mixed Dry Recyclables, and pointed out that a number of people had contacted him with regards to the new system.  He stated that in their opinion, there was too much waste for the black bin to sit for so long and was therefore a health and safety hazard.  He also stated that the blue bin would not be filled within the fortnight.
He therefore suggested that the black bin would be collected three or four times a month and the blue bin once a month.

Councillor Black stated that she supported this suggestion, and pointed out that people felt very strongly about the situation.

Councillor Harding also stated that she had had a number of people contact her with regards to the collection and pointed out that the utmost should be done to help people.

Fisherman’s Path

Councillor Laverty referred to page fifteen of the minutes and in particular the Fisherman’s Path.

The Chairman stated that this item would be raised in the Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report, and suggested that it be discussed at that stage.

This was agreed.

Bonfires
Councillor Seamus Blaney referred to page fourteen of the minutes and enquired if there had been a response to Council’s letter from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive (NIHE) regarding stopping bonfires being lit.
The Technical Services Manager stated that the NIHE had not yet responded.

Councillor Harding stated that she understood that it was illegal to burn tyres.

Councillor Laverty stated that the people who were burning tyres were committing a serious offence and causing air pollution, and enquired if the air could be monitored by the Environmental Health Department.

Councillor Molloy pointed out that people within the estates also had to take responsibility for the behaviour and that it was their civic duty to look after the estates.

After discussion, it was agreed, to investigate if liability lies with the Council or NIHE with regards to allowing tyres to be burnt in bonfires.

04/32:04
ANNUAL PRESENTATION OF WATER SERVICE CAPITAL WORKS PROGRAMME.  REPRESENTATIVES OF THE WATER SERVICE IN ATTENDANCE.
Councillor Hartin welcomed Mr William Duddy and Mr Sean Hartin of the Water Service to the meeting.

Mr Duddy thanked members for allowing Mr Hartin and himself to attend the meeting to present the annual presentation of the Water Service Capital Works Programme.  He pointed out that there was a very active programme for the development of the water and sewerage infrastructure and treatment facilities and stated that the major projects included the upgrading of wastewater treatment works at Ballycastle, Bushmills and Ballintoy, and also the watermains rehabilitation in the Glens supply zone.

He stated that the Water Service would be improving compliance with environmental and drinking water quality standards and had plans to invest around £590 million to upgrade three hundred water and sewerage infrastructure projects across Northern Ireland in the period to 2006.  He also informed members that the programme would be regularly reviewed to meet the changing priorities within the available funding.
As well as the projects that were completed, under construction or programmed to commence this year from January 2004 to 31 December 2004, he informed members of the projects scheduled to start within the next two years from 1 January 2005 to 31 December 2006, which, he pointed out was the Glens Zone Watermain Improvements which had been allocated £889,000.

He stated that there were other projects under consideration including Bushmills Drainage Area Plan; Causeway Aird Sewerage Scheme; Blackpark Road, Ballyvoy Sewerage Scheme; Harbour Road, Ballintoy Sewerage Scheme; and Garvagh / Coleraine Sewers but pointed out that they had not yet been firmly programmed.

Mr Duddy thanked members for their attention and invited them to ask questions at this point.

Councillor Harding referred to Ann Street, Ballycastle and stated that she had been informed by the Roads Service that the work that had been scheduled to be carried out had been deferred due to the water service.  She also expressed her concern that the work might commence in the run up to Easter, which, she pointed out, would cost major disruption.

Mr Duddy stated that a meeting had been held on 9 December 2004 to set out the Water Service involvement with the maintenance work at Ann Street and pointed out that the intention would be to maintain pedestrian access and that managers would address the situation to allow access to Ulsterbus and lorries for deliveries.
In reply to Councillor McConaghy, Mr Duddy stated that waste water sewerage schemes throughout Northern Ireland had been prioritised, but pointed out that he would investigate why the work on the sewerage at Tonduff had not been carried out and inform Councillor McConaghy of the outcome.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Duddy stated that the Bushmills Drainage Area Plan identified the improvements that needed to be made and that it had indicated that most of the local flood difficulties had been alleviated, but pointed out that he would investigate it further.
In reply to Councillor Digney, Mr Duddy stated that Garron Road fell outside the Economic Appraisal and pointed out therefore that it was not within the programme for Glens Zone Watermain Improvements.  He informed members that there were one thousand dwellings in Northern Ireland that were beyond reach of the water supply, and pointed out that it would cost £20 million to the Water Service to resolve the problem.
Councillor McCambridge entered the meeting at this point.
Councillor Digney stated that those with no water mains should receive a reduction in rates.  She also stated that the emergency customer telephone numbers had not been manned when she had tried to ring during an emergency, and she enquired if the situation had improved.  She also stated that the Water Service used to inform residents when their water was going to be turned off, but pointed out that they no longer seemed to do that.

Mr Duddy stated that the emergency number should be manned twenty four hours a day, seven days a week, but pointed out that the out of hours service was being reviewed.

He also stated that notification of the water being turned off was forwarded to residents if the work was scheduled either by a house call or a card drop.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, Mr Duddy stated that the water system met with the old EU standards and pointed out that ninety nine point four percent of the systems would meet the Euro Drinking Water Standards in Northern Ireland as compared to ninety nine point eight percent in the United Kingdom but he pointed out that the Water Service was attempting to improve the standard.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, Mr Duddy stated that the appearance of the old pumping station at Dundarave could be addressed in the interests of the community.
Councillor McConaghy expressed his support that something should be done with the appearance of the pumping station.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Duddy stated that Water Service had not installed meters in domestic premises.

Having answered Councillor McMullan’s further queries, Mr Duddy stated that if residents were not connected to the water mains, they could not be charged for water.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, Mr Duddy stated that someone would come back to Council to highlight the extent of the Ballintoy scheme.

Councillor Hartin thanked Mr Duddy and Mr Hartin for attending the meeting and having answered members’ queries and wished them a Merry Christmas, they left the meeting at this point.

04/32:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT

The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Textile Recycling Banks
The Technical Services Manager (TSM) stated that a letter had been received from the British Red Cross requesting permission from Council to position textile banks at Recycling points throughout the district for a period of one year in order to raise funds for the British Red Cross Message and Tracing Service in Angola.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That permission would be granted for British Red Cross to position textile banks at the Recycling points throughout the district for a period of one year in order to raise funds for the charity”.

Disposal of Mechanical Sweeper OIW 1675

The TSM reminded members of the decision taken on 14 June 2004 to dispose of the Mechanical Sweeper OIW 1675 for a reserve of £8000 based on the fact that Magherafelt District Council had sold a similar machine at auction and had obtained £10,000.

He stated however that the machine had been presented at auction on a minimum of five occasions and pointed out that the highest bid received had been £2400.  This, he stated, having checked the reason out with S P Plant, was due to Magherafelt having sold their machine when there was a shortage of stock for the delivery of new vehicles and SP Plant had bought it to provide it as a loan vehicle to prevent contract penalties.
He stated that S P Plant had valued the machine as being worth between £1000 to £1500, and recommended that the current bid of £2,400 be accepted for its disposal.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that to keep the machine would cost approximately £600 to £700 per year in enhanced maintenance.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would accept the current bid of £2,400 for the disposal of the Mechanical Sweeper OIW 1675.
Bunscoil An Chaistil

The TSM stated that detailed plans had been forwarded by Bunscoil an Chaistil’s architects as per their request to purchase lands at Mill Street, Ballycastle.

He informed members that it was evident from the plans submitted that the school would have to purchase additional lands from Council over and above that already contained within their existing lease with Council to facilitate a footpath link with Broombeg Park. 

The effect that this would have, on Council’s neighbouring land, a kick-about area at Glentaisie, he pointed out would be the demolition of the existing stone boundary wall, the creation of a one point eight metre wide footpath and relocation of the boundary fence on land behind the existing goal posts.

After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,

“That a site meeting would be held at the Bunscoil an Chaistil to discuss the possible purchase of additional Council land”.

Quay Road Soccer Pitch
The TSM stated that clarification had been obtained from the Irish FA further to the request from Ballycastle United to approve the repositioning of the existing rail fence surrounding the pitch to provide a three metre run off in order to comply with regulations, and he pointed out that it would appear that the existing arrangement of a two point six metre run off at either side and a two point four metre at the goal ends was sufficient for the league Ballycastle United currently play in.
He also pointed out that segregation between spectators and the playing area could be by means of a rope.

He also stated that a recent article in the Ballymoney Times dated 1 December 2004 reported that Ballycastle United had identified a site to purchase their own grounds and had made a tentative offer on it.

Councillor Hartin suggested that the decision be deferred until further clarification had been received.
This was agreed.

Quay Road Playing Fields Redevelopment
The TSM stated that following the advertisement for inclusion on a select list for the redevelopment of the Quay Road Playing Fields, nine contractors had applied, seven of which had issued tender documents and he informed members of the fixed prices that had been received from the companies for the completion of works.
He also reminded members that the original budget that had been set for this project by Council had been £750,000.  

He stated that the lowest tender had been received from Kennedy Quarries for the sum of £920,890.35, and pointed out that R Robinson & Sons had been asked to determine potential savings within the scheme and to undertake a schedule of reductions with Kennedy Quarries which would have no effect on the sporting provision and layout offered by the plans approved by Council.  

He pointed out that following this exercise, the original tender by Kennedy Quarries had been reduced by £163,714.50 leaving the revised contract figure standing at £757,175.85.

The TSM highlighted the savings that had been identified for members’ attention.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the TSM stated that further development after the actual redevelopment could be accommodated but pointed out that it would restrict other sports and would cost Council.  He also pointed out that the club would have to provide seating rather than Council providing it.
Councillor Laverty stated that the redevelopment had been worked on for seven years, and that he hoped that it would be built to the highest specification to support future needs.

Councillor McCambridge concurred with the above remarks and stated that it was very important to look to the future.

Councillor Molloy stated that in his opinion it would be cheaper to consider providing a high specification now rather than at a later stage.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that a contingency fund of £30,000 was available but pointed out that he hoped that it would not have to be used.  He also reiterated that the consultants had carried out all that had been asked of them.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he concurred with the previous concerns and the proposed reductions, and pointed out that it was an opportunity to ensure the redevelopment was done properly.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that Council had a wish list for the redevelopment of the playing fields but that the reality was that there was not enough capital for it.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the figures had been provided and that the decision should be made.

The Clerk suggested that the costings against each proposed reduction would be useful.

After discussion, it was agreed that discussion on savings for the Quay Road Playing Fields Redevelopment would be deferred until the next meeting when a list of the costings would be provided against each possible reduction listed.

Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden
The TSM reminded members that the present position on the proposed Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden was that a planning application had been lodged.

He pointed out that as a result of that, Council had been contacted by the DRD Roads Service Planning Department who had stated they had intended to provide a footpath link from the bridge on Church Street to the Gracehill Road and that they had suggested that Council liaise with their section office in order to coordinate the two activities.
He informed members that that had been done and informed members that it had been suggested by Mr Alfie Hunter, Section Engineer that the DRD Roads Service would carry out the works relating to the lay-by at Church Road and recover the cost from Council.  He stated that if members were in agreement, it was proposed that this element would be undertaken early in the new year.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,

“That DRD Roads Service would carry out works relating to the lay-by at Church Road, Armoy and recover the cost from Council”.
Northern Ireland Landfill Allowance Scheme

The TSM stated that the presentation by the Northwest Regional Waste Management Group to Council referred to targets for biodegradable municipal waste being sent to landfill.  He stated that the Northern Ireland targets, which he detailed for members’ information, were currently out for consultation.
The Director of District Services (DDS) stated that there would be a meeting held in early January 2005 when more detail would be made available.

Councillor McIlroy suggested that details of the tonnage against landfill waste be made available to project the difference for the rates estimates meeting.

The DDS stated that recycling was approximately three to four percent and pointed out that it had to be increased.

Councillor McAllister stated people needed to be educated on recycling.

Councillor Laverty stated that the Waste Management Group were projecting figures for recycling and informed members that they would come back with recommendations.

After discussion, it was agreed that following a meeting to be held in January 2005 regarding the Northern Ireland Allowance Scheme, the DDS would provide a detailed report and bring it back to Council.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,



“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report be adopted”.

04/32:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
Cottage Site, Cushendall
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that correspondence had been received from Mr Jim Loughrey of the Causeway Trust following a meeting held to discuss options for the provision of day support services on the Cottage Site.  He stated that the letter requested that Council would approve that the Trust may proceed with their investigations of the option of using the Cottage Site as future development for day support facilities.

Councillor McMullan expressed his support for the use of the Cottage Site for the day support facilities and stated that Council should also support it and give help to the Trust as it would keep and create jobs and provide more services.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Causeway Trust would be allowed to proceed with the investigations of the option to use the cottage site, Cushendall as future development for day support facilities.

Fisherman’s Path 
The TDRM stated that the nine statutory undertakers had been consulted with regards to the closure of the Fisherman’s Path and informed members that three replies had been received, each of which had no objections to the proposed extinguishment.  He stated that a reminder had been received from the Road Service informing Council that there was a missing link in the footpath along that side of North Street and that they were concerned that any subsequent disposal or development of the site would prejudice the construction of a footway link.

He also informed members that one letter had been received from the PSNI Moyle DCU stating that there was no record of any public order incidents relating to this pathway in the last six months.

The TDRM also stated that on instruction from the Chief Building Control Officer, the pathway had been closed on 2 December 2004 under dangerous structures.
The Clerk stated that Council had decided to extinguish the right of way, and enquired what Council wanted to do with the land.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the wall was a separate issue from the path, and stated that it would be simpler if Council reinstated the wall and cheaper than legal proceedings.

Councillor Laverty stated that a foot path was very badly needed and pointed out that it was overshadowed with the wall.

Councillor McDonnell stated that the land was worth money and pointed out that the onus was on Road Service to provide a footpath.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,


“That Council would rebuild the wall and retain the land at Fisherman’s Path”.

Councillor Harding enquired if there would be any merit in investigating if Road Service would be interested in buying the piece of land to provide a footpath.

After discussion,


Councillor Laverty propose an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney,


“That Council sell the land at Fisherman’s Path on the open market”.

Councillor McDonnell stated that if the Road Service bought the wall, the commercial amount would have to paid for it.

Councillor Molloy stated that if the land was to be sold, it should be sold as a package which would mean that all liability would move from Council.

On a vote being taken, there were three votes in favour and nine votes against the amendment which was lost.

On a recorded vote being taken requested by Councillor Laverty, Councillors Black, C Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McAllister, McCambridge, McDonnell, McIlroy and Molloy voted in favour and Councillors S Blaney and Laverty voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillors Digney, McConaghy and McMullan abstained from voting.
Access Millennium Riverside Park From Priestland Road

The TDRM reminded members that the Council Solicitor had been requested on 16 November 2004 to write to the Developer of the town house apartments on Priestland Road adjacent to the Riverside Park to assert the Council’s right of passage and that the Council intended to make good their right of passage by placing gates at both the Priestland Road access point and the Riverside Park access point.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, the Clerk stated that Council was still awaiting legal advice but pointed out that it could be investigated if the access from Priestland Road to the Millennium Riverside Park was a public Right of Way and if Council could use the ground or if it belonged to someone else.

Councillor McAllister also stated that the deeds of the land belonging to Mr Craig at Priestland Road were currently held with the Solicitor and requested that they would be returned to him.
This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
04/32:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contributions
The Director of Administration and Finance (DFA) stated that applications for Voluntary Contributions had been received from Moyle Country Market, Mosside; Ballycastle and District Tractor Ploughing Society; and Glenariff Community Association.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,

“That Moyle County Market, Ballycastle and District Tractor Ploughing Society and Glenariff Community Association would each be granted a Voluntary Contribution of £100”.

Staff Matters

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting would continue in committee”.

The DFA stated that following the recent selection process for the Lead Environmental Health Officer Health and Safety the post had been offered and the successful candidate had requested that Council would consider increasing the starting point from increment one to increment two on the PO2 Salary Scale.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Lead Environmental Health Officer Health and Safety post would be granted an increase of the starting point from increment one to increment two on the PO2 Salary Scale.
Collette McMullan v Moyle District Council

The DFA informed members that due to the nature of some settlements, sometimes decisions had to be made at short notice and often at the very last minute.  She recommended that in future such decisions would be delegated to the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Chief Executive but subject to the advice of the relevant Solicitor or Barrister.
This was agreed.

Ill-Health Retirement

The DFA informed members that a request had been received from Mrs Margaret McKeegan to retire from the Council’s employment due to ill health and pointed out that the request had been approved by the Northern Ireland Local Government Officers Superannuation Committee.  She informed members that Mrs McKeegan would retire from the Council’s employment on 10 December 2004.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to Mrs McKeegan thanking her for her service and wishing her well for the future.

Job Evaluation

The DFA stated that following a job evaluation having been carried out on the Receptionist position, the result was that the scale had changed from Scale 1 to Scale 3.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DFA confirmed that the post holder would receive back pay from when the job evaluation had been first applied for.

Councillor Digney enquired how the post holder could be recompensed when Councillors could not claim expenses after a three month period.  She therefore requested that further enquiries be made regarding the possibility of back payment of Councillors expenses due to mitigating circumstances provided that it would be before the end of the financial year.

This was agreed.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Christmas Holidays

The DFA stated that the statutory holidays for staff would be 24, 25 and 26 December 2004 and 1 January 2005.  She stated that in addition, it was proposed that the offices would close to the public on 23 December at 1.00pm for which staff would be taking annual leave, which she pointed out would mean that the Council building would be closed from 1pm on Thursday 23 until Wednesday 29 December 2004.
This was agreed.

Ferry Terminal Building

The DFA stated that due to resourcing, time and cost implications of arranging and coordinating private functions being held in the Ferry Terminal Building, it was recommended that this building would be restricted to Council related functions only.

Councillor Black stated that she disagreed with this recommendation and pointed out that the work involved in arranging private functions should be reflected in the cost.

Councillor McCambridge concurred with this remark.

After discussion, it was agreed that a draft policy would be brought back to Council regarding functions being held in the Ferry Terminal Building.  It was also agreed that costings would be brought back on how much it costs Council for the functions to be held and how much the public are charged to hold the functions.

Councillor C Blaney left the meeting at this point, 10.20pm.

Land Lettings
The DFA stated that the Land Lettings for 2004/05 had been advertised and the following amounts had been offered.
Coast Road Cushendall, £135 by John O’Neill Cushendall; Ardihannon Bushmills, £150 by Mr Norman Booth; Burn Brae Lisnagunogue, £50 by Mr Carson Glass; and Carrowreagh Road Armoy, £500 by Mr John Laverty.

After discussion, these land lettings were agreed.

The Nook, 48 Causeway Road, Bushmills

The DFA reminded members that the Valuation Lands Agency (VLA) had been contacted regarding the fees relating to the valuation of land owned by the Council of which Mr Sweeney had encroached on to place an LPG tank.  She stated that a breakdown of the fees incurred had been forwarded to Mr Sweeney who had responded stating that he wished to address Council in relation to this matter.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had sympathy with Mr Sweeney but pointed out that he could not see the point in addressing Council.

In reply to Councillor Molloy, the DFA stated that Council had already paid the amount to the VLA and that the debt was therefore owing to Council.

Councillor McDonnell stated that Mr Sweeney had a legal obligation to pay Council.

The Clerk reminded members that Mr Sweeney had been informed that he would be liable for all the fees.

Councillor McIlroy stated that Council was obliged to hear what Mr Sweeney had to say.

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That Mr Seymour be allowed to address Council”.

On a recorded vote being taken, requested by Councillor McAllister, Councillors S Blaney, Graham, Harding, Hartin, McAllister, McConaghy, McDonnell and McIlroy voted in favour and Councillors Black, Digney, McCambridge, McMullan and Molloy voted against the proposal which was carried.  Councillor Laverty abstained from voting.
After further discussion, it was also agreed that a summary of the correspondence forwarded to Mr Sweeney regarding the purchase of the land would be collated for members’ information.

Priestland Road, Bushmills

The DFA reminded members that following the Council Meeting of 8 November 2004, an investigation had been requested regarding the transfer of lands for Priestland Road, Bushmills between Mr Craig and Moyle District Council which had never occurred, and pointed out that a report had been circulated for members’ attention.

Councillor McConaghy stated that having read the report, the matter should now be closed.
Councillor McIlroy referred to a copy of a letter that had been received from Mr Craig and enquired if it had been replied to, and pointed out that if it had been, the piece of ground would not have been lost.
The Clerk informed members that issues were now more strictly dealt with.

Crown Estate Commissioners – Floating Pontoons in Rathlin Island Harbour

The DFA informed members that correspondence had been received from Brown McConnell Clark McKee on behalf of the Crown Estate stating that a supplementary lease should be drawn up with an additional rent of £700 per annum.

She stated that Council had responded by requesting clarification on what basis the charge of £700 per annum had been levied since it was not a commercial operation.  She informed members that a response had subsequently been received recommending a reduced rent of £550 per annum.

After discussion, it was agreed that a supplementary lease and an additional rent of £550 per annum would be paid to the Crown Estate for the floating pontoons in Rathlin Island Harbour.
Culranny Schoolhouse, Torr Road, Cushendun

The DFA stated that correspondence had been received from Helen and John Harrison of Lisburn, owners of Culranny Schhohouse, Torr Road, Cushendun requesting that Council would grant permission to use the lay by on Torr Road for the parking of cars associated with the schoolhouse.  She informed members that clarification was being investigated with regards to the ownership of the layby, and stated that members would be kept informed of the outcome.
After discussion, it was agreed that permission would be granted for Helen and John Harrison to use the lay by for the parking of cars associated with the Culranny School House, Torr Road, subject to it being owned by Council.

Councillors Digney, Graham and McMullan left the meeting at this point, 10.50pm.

Directorship of Limited Companies

It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

The Clerk stated that the powers of District Councils to set up or participate in Limited Companies had been thrown into serious doubt following legal advice received by the Chief Local Government Auditor (CLGA), and stated that a copy of that advice had been circulated for members’ attention.

He stated that the situation had serious consequences for all Councils on how they would work in partnership with the local community and statutory agencies, and in effect mean that neither Members nor Officers would be able to sit as Directors representing the Council on such bodies and that any participation may only be in a personal capacity.  He also pointed out that it would appear that the Council would no longer be able to participate in the establishment of any new companies unless there was specific statutory provision for doing so.

He therefore recommended that legal advice be sought regarding the limited companies with which Moyle Council is involved in order to ascertain the current legal position in relation to each of them. He also recommended that discussions would be held with the CLGA with a view to reaching a similar agreement as that obtained by Belfast City Council.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That the recommendation be accepted”.

After further discussion, it was also agreed that the other Councils involved would be approached with a view to sharing the legal costs.

National Association of Councillors

The Clerk reminded members that correspondence from the Chief Local Government Auditor had been circulated at the Council Meeting 8 November 2004 which stated that the Council could not pay allowances or expenses to members attending NAC meetings.
He stated that advice had been received by Belfast City Council from Senior Counsel.  A copy circulated of which had been for members’ attention.
He informed members that the advice obtained was contrary to that received from CLGA and pointed out that it concluded that District Councils did have the power to authorise attendance of Members at events organised by the NAC and the Confederation of European Councillors, subject to the circumstances relating to each individual event or meeting being considered by the council in order to ensure that it was being held for the discussion of one or more of the three statutory purposes referred to in Section Thirty Eight of the Local Government Act (NI) 1972.
He pointed out however that the legal advice belonged to Belfast City Council and could not be relied upon as a legal defence for Moyle, and recommended therefore that Moyle Council would seek its own legal advice on this matter.

After discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,

“That Council would obtain legal advice regarding the Senior Counsel’s opinion obtained by Belfast City Council regarding payment of allowances or expenses to members attending NAC meetings, and that subject to the above advice, arrangements would be introduced whereby the Council is satisfied that the matters to be discussed at meetings of the NAC and the CEC conform with Section Thirty Eight of the Local Government (NI) Act 1972 before authorising attendance”.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.

Mobile Phones

The DFA stated that due to concerns expressed regarding mobile coverage, the possibility of changing network from T Mobile to O² had been investigated.  She reminded members that the Council had taken a two year contract with T Mobile and pointed out that one year of the contract was still to run.

She stated that compared costs of T Mobile and O² had been circulated for members’ information but pointed out that T Mobile had been more favourable as it had been contracted for twenty four months.
She concluded that Council could choose to either continue with T Mobile until the current contract expired and review it in one year or transfer from T Mobile to O².

After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That Council would continue with T Mobile until the current contract expired and would then be reviewed in one year”.

Freedom of Information Act 2000

The DFA stated that the Freedom of Information Act came into force in 2000 and informed members that the Act would give a significant new right of access to recorded information held by public authorities.  Its aim, she stated, was to develop openness and accountability and build trust in the way public authorities work and to encourage a spirit of openness and transparency in the Public Service.
She pointed out that the Act had two general rights:  The right of access to all types of recorded information held by public authorities, and the right of anyone, world wide, to request this information.

The DFA went on to explain the related rights, exemptions, implications for staff, information management systems and information systems and procedures to members, and informed them that Council also had a duty to ensure that all staff were trained to an appropriate level to respond to requests for information, and for all staff to be aware of their responsibilities and obligations before and after the implementation of the Act.

After discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,

“That the guidelines in relation to the Freedom of Information and the Role of Councillors would be adopted for the Freedom of Information Act 2000.”

After further discussion, it was also agreed that an advertisement would be put in the press for public knowledge.

Statutory Rule 2003 No 125 – Councillor Travelling and Subsistence Allowances (Amendment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2003
The DFA reminded members that under the Statutory Rule 2003 No 125 – Councillor Travelling and Subsistence Allowances (Amendment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2003, all claims should be submitted within the three month time scale otherwise payment would not be made.
She stated that if required, a reminder could be issued to all Councillors on a monthly basis stating when last claims were received and when the next claim would be due.

Councillor McAllister stated that circumstances played a part in not claiming and stated that it was ridiculous that members could not be paid for meetings and expenses, and enquired if officers had a time restriction for making claims.

The Clerk replied that there were no statutory restrictions for officers to make claims, but pointed out that there was no discretion for members.

Purchasing Policy

The DFA stated that the suggested amendments had been incorporated into the Purchasing Policy and she recommended that it be adopted.
This was agreed.

Rates Estimates

The DFA reminded members that the Rates Estimates had to be struck by 15 February 2005, and she highlighted some of the increases in expenditure that would have to be met.
Purchase of Land at Rathlin Island Foreshore – Proposed New Public Convenience

The DFA stated that a response had been received from the VLA regarding the purchase of land at Rathlin Island Foreshore for the proposed new public convenience, and she informed members that the VLA had not inspected the land directly but had confirmed that the figure could be accepted subject to the Council obtaining planning permission for its proposed development and based on the assumption that, there are no adverse site conditions; additional land is not required for site line purposes; in the absence of the Council’s proposal, planning permission would be granted for residential development on this site; and freehold title.

Councillor McAllister stated that Council could not comply with the third assumption.
After discussion, it was agreed that clarification would be sought on assumption three regarding the purchase of land at Rathlin Island Foreshore for the proposed new public conveniences.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
04/32:08
COMMERCIAL USE OF THE HARBOUR


(Requested by Councillor S Blaney)
Councillor S Blaney reminded members that Mr Gordon Ross had enquired if he could use the harbour for carriage of stones.  He also pointed out that Mr Ross could not tender for work until the decision had been made by Council as to whether he could use the harbour or not, and he therefore requested that Council would look at the request sympathetically and vote in favour in principle.

Councillor McCambridge expressed her agreement with this request.
After discussion, it was agreed that Mr Ross would meet with the Clerk to discuss the use of Ballycastle Harbour for commercial use.

   04/32:09
SURE START PROGRAMME


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)
As Councillor McMullan had left the meeting, this item was not discussed.

   04/32:10
RECENT COMMENTS ON DALRIADA HOSPITAL, BALLYCASTLE



(Requested by Councillor McMullan)



As Councillor McMullan had left the meeting, this item was not discussed.
  04/32:11
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Northern Tourism Conference – Theatre of Tourism to be held on 28 and 29 January 2005 in the Dunadry Hotel and Country Club, Muckamore, Antrim.  (Cost - £155 plus accommodation and travel).

After discussion,

Councillor Laverty proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,

“That Councillor Black would be nominated to attend the Northern Tourism Conference – Theatre of Tourism to be held on 28 and 29 January 2005 in the Dunadry Hotel and Country Club, Muckamore, Antrim”.

After further discussion,


Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That Councillor Molloy would be nominated to attend the Northern Tourism Conference – Theatre of Tourism to be held on 28 and 29 January 2005 in the Dunadry Hotel and Country Club, Muckamore, Antrim”.

NILGA Annual Conference 2005 – Local Government:  Making Choices to be held on 16 and 17 February 2005 in the Radisson SAS Roe Park Resort, Limavady.  (Cost - £180 plus accommodation and travel). 

After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,

“That Councillor Harding would be nominated to attend the NILGA Annual Conference 2005 – Local Government:  Making Choices to be held on 16 and 17 February 2005 in the Radisson SAS Roe Park Resort, Limavady.  

04/32:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated that no applications had been received under for the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
   04/32:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


The Clerk stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.
   04/32:14
CORRESPONDENCE

Seat Belt Wearing
Consultation Document - Seat Belt Wearing in Buses and Coaches.  

This consultation document was noted.
Addendum to Planning Policy Statement 6

Public Consultation Document – The Planning Service – Areas of Townscape Character, Addendum to Planning Policy Statement 6 (PPS6) Planning Archaeology and the Built Heritage. 

This addendum was noted.
Government Proposals for Local Government in Northern Ireland

Press Release dated 15 November 2004 from NILGA regarding the call for meaningful consultation on the Governments Proposals for Local Government in Northern Ireland.  

This press release was noted.
Control of Unauthorised Encampments
Letter dated 13 November 2004 from the Local Government Partnership on Traveller Issues enclosing a copy of their formal response to the Draft Order for the Control of Unauthorised Encampments (Northern Ireland) Order 2004, and requesting that Council endorse this response and respond to the DfSD indicating the support.  

This letter was noted.
Community Walk, Mosside

Letter dated 19 November 2004 from the NIHE regarding the extinguishment of the Public Right of Way at Community Walk, Mosside, Ballycastle, and stating that any comments should be forwarded before 27 December 2004.  

This letter was noted.
Dealing with Receipt of Documentation and Letters
Letter dated 24 November 2004 from Campbell McKee Solicitors suggesting that Council adopt a policy with regards to the Council’s procedure for dealing with the receipt of documentation and letters.  

It was agreed that letters, documentation or requests to attend Council Meetings for presentations should be with Council no later than twelve noon on the Wednesday prior to the meeting to be considered for inclusion on the agenda by the Clerk and Chairman of the Council.
Knockagh Monument Joint Committee
Letter dated 24 November 2004 from the Carrickfergus Borough Council seeking a nomination for a representative of the Council to sit on a proposed Knockagh Monument Joint Committee.  

After discussion, 

Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,

“That Councillor McAllister would be nominated as a representative of the Council to sit on a proposed Knockagh Monument Joint Committee”.

Letter of Complaint
Letter dated 23 November 2004 from the Local Government Audit Office stating that the letter of complaint from Ballycastle United Football Club regarding unfair or unequal treatment by Council Officials, is not a matter that would be relevant to his audit powers.  

This letter was noted.
Crumlin Against Asbestos
Letter dated 25 November 2004 from Crumlin Against Asbestos requesting that Council write to Minister Angela Smith to object to the proposed temporary storage facility at Crosshill Quarry in Crumlin.  

This letter was noted.
NITB and Planning Applications 

Letter dated 26 November 2004 from the Northern Ireland Tourist Board stating that they are not a statutory consultee for planning applications and informing members of the Board’s response to the Planning Service Consultation Paper on Modernising Planning Processes.  

This letter was noted.

Water Reform Agenda
News Release dated 29 November 2004 from the General Consumer Council stating that they believe there should be an immediate delay to the Government’s water reform agenda and informing members that views could be registered at www.gccni.org.uk.    

This letter was noted.
Tourism Statistics
Letter dated 3 December 2004 from the Northern Ireland Tourist Board informing members of tourism statistics.  

This letter was noted.
Fisherman’s Path

Letter dated 6 December 2004 from John Holbrook highlighting his concerns with regards to the Fisherman’s Path.  

This letter was noted.

NHSSB News
Northern Health and Social Services Board News – Commission North, Issue 16.  

This bulletin was noted.
Transforming Waste Programme

Letter from the Big Lottery Fund inviting applications for the third round of the Transforming Waste Programme.

This letter was noted.



Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Department for Employment and Learning – Skills Strategy for Northern Ireland, November 2004.

Department for Social Development – Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) and Environment Information Regulations (EIRs)

The Electoral Commission – Draft Equality Scheme.

General Consumer Council – Analysis Report:  Water – A Clear Way Forward, November 2004.

NIHE – Report from the Board of the Housing Executive held on Wednesday 27 October 2004.

Love for Life – Annual Report 2003/2004.

Love for Life – The Strategic Case for Core Funding.

Northern Ireland Authority for Energy Regulation, Annual Report 2003/04.

Letter dated 22 November 2004 from Road Service regarding the Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980 Development at Off Leyland Stage 1 for McHenry Bros.

Letter dated 22 November 2004 from Road Service regarding the Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980 Development at Off Leyland Stage 2 for McHenry Bros.

Letter dated 22 November 2004 from Road Service regarding the Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980 Development at Off Leyland Stage 6 for McHenry Bros.

Letter dated 22 November 2004 from Road Service regarding the Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980 Development at Off Leyland Stage 7 for McHenry Bros.

Letter dated 22 November 2004 from Road Service regarding the Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980 Development at Off Leyland Stage 8 for McHenry Bros.

Letter dated 22 November 2004 from Road Service regarding the Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980 Development at Off Leyland Stage 9 for McHenry Bros.

Letter dated 22 November 2004 from Road Service regarding the Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980 Development at Off Leyland Stage 10 for McHenry Bros.

Letter dated 26 November 2004 from Road Service regarding the Private Streets (Northern Ireland) Order 1980 Development at Off Leyland Stage 1 for McHenry Bros.
04/32:15
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Consultation of Support for Rural Development

The Clerk referred to the Consultation of Support for Rural Development and enquired if Council wanted to meet with DARD on Wednesday 15 December 2004 at 3pm or if members would rather await the Development Manager’s draft response which would be available for members’ information at the Council Meeting to be held on 20 December 2004.

After discussion, it was agreed that members would not meet with the Department regarding the Draft response to Rural Development but would await the response from the Development Manager at the next meeting.

Matters Arising

Councillor Hartin reminded members that items for discussion under Matters Arising should not be debated but discussed for clarification purposes only.
Dalriada Hospital, Ballycastle

Councillor McCambridge referred to recent press coverage and requested that a letter of support be sent to the staff of Dalriada Hospital in Ballycastle as a centre of excellence.

This was agreed.

The meeting concluded at 11.40 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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